

OMNES : The Journal of Multicultural Society 2025, Vol. 15, No. 1, pp. 1-37, http://dx.doi.org/10.14431/omnes.2025.01.15.1.01

Article

Stereotyping North Korean Defectors through Supporting Policy in South Korea: Policy Discourse Analysis based on Governmentality

Yihyun Ryu The Institute for Democracy

Abstrac

This study employs Foucault's concept of governmentality as an analytical framework to investigate how North Korean defectors have been governed across political, social, and economic spheres. In Western discourse, North Korean defectors are often depicted as victims of human rights violations. However, their representations and lived experiences within South Korea present a more nuanced picture. Over the past two decades (1998-2017), while policies for defectors underwent significant institutionalization and transformation, South Korea also experienced a substantial influx of migrants from diverse global regions. As the primary host nation for the majority of North Korean defectors at unique context for examining discourses surrounding North Korean defectors within a contemporary multicultural landscape. This article contributes to deeper understanding of not only how North Korean defectors are governed in South Korea but also how their presence has contributed to the formation of an ethnic hierarchy within South Korean society.

Keywords : North Korean defectors, supporting policy, governmentality, multiculturalism, migrants

Introduction

South Korean policymakers have drawn up generous policies supporting the resettlement and self-reliance of North Korean defectors in South Korea, which are considered excessive compared to the support offered to other minorities (J.-S. Lee, 2020; H.-Y. Lee, 2015). In particular, policymakers' remarks in the era of multiculturalism seem to imply the defectors' practical position in South Korea. Conversations led by members of the National Assembly meetings illustrate this idea: "We [South Koreans] can assimilate [North Korean defectors] because they are unlike Southeast [Asians]" (FATaUC, 2008, p. 30); "They [the defectors] should be more cared for and institutionally supported than multicultural families¹)" (SoNA, 2015, p. 19), Likewise, the defectors are often mentioned as a yardstick which policy makers reference when policies are discussed for other ethnic minorities, despite the North Korean defectors' relatively small numbers, approximately 34,000 (MoU, 2024).

North Korean defectors' maladjustment to South Korean society began to emerge as a serious social issue in the mid-2000s. Seriousness is evident in their suicide rate, which is three times higher than that of South Koreans (Newsfreezone, 2022).²⁾ This is also apparent in their growing rates of re-defection to North Korea and migration to third countries (Hyo-Jung Kim, 2022).³⁾ Therefore, there is an increasing need for research on the resettlement of North Korean defectors. While research on defectors' resettlement has been actively conducted in the fields of cultural anthropology and sociology, focusing on their integration into South Korean society (Chung, 2020; Jeon, 2023; Kim & Park, 2023; Kim H., 2021; Park, 2024), there is a notable lack of research within policy studies examining the impact of support policies for North Korean defectors on their lives, South Korean society, and other migrants within the political context of South Korea. Despite this lack of comprehensive analysis, the support and preferential treatment of defectors has been steadily growing. Therefore, it is worth examining the gap between the policies that support North Korean defectors and the stark realities that they face, which will help to determine which policies affect the defectors' inclusion in (or exclusion from) South Korean society and will contribute toward an enhanced understanding of the conditions that influence other migrants questions, this analysis helps us not only to understand how social inclusion or exclusion is created among North Korean defectors, but also to predict a form of ethnic hierarchy in the development of migrant-relevant policy in the era of multiculturalism.

Methodology

I adopt governmentality as the analytical framework and genealogy as the method. Governmentality is useful for examining the attributes of power dynamics that permeate the lives of defectors. Being governed by governmentality referred to as "conduct of conducts" (Foucault et al., 1991) or the "art of government" (Lemke, 2016, 191) signals that people's behaviors and thought are implicitly steered. Therefore, governmentality studies are premised on the assumption that social issues are politicized rather than objective. Based on the structural approach used in this article, governmentality can be understood as a combination of political rationality and technologies, which together practice government (Dean, 2010; Foucault, 1981; N. Rose & Miller 1992). Rationalities are inscribed onto technologies, such as morals, churches, schools, and administrations (Foucault, 1981) and are produced, disseminated, defended, or disrupted through technologies that allegedly govern the general public's everyday lives (Lemke, 2016, p. 191). Therefore, governmentality studies are essential for challenging taken-for-granted assumptions in the discourse on minorities, particularly those who have long been stereotyped. This study explores how the governmentality embedded in North Korean defector support policies and measures implemented by policymakers aimed at privileging defectors governs their daily lives in ways that contradict the stated rationale.

In this study, I use genealogical analysis to develop policy implications for an era of multiculturalism in which diverse racial and ethnic beings coexist. Miller and Rose (1992) emphasize that genealogical studies focus on the contingent turns of history that produce a particular way of thinking. To achieve this, genealogy prioritizes dismantling stereotypes about the interpretations of events that emerge at a particular stage in a historical process. Among the broken fragments of these interpretations, genealogy seeks to analyze the roles and effects of the forces that led to the emergence of events. In this process, genealogy requires history. However, for genealogy, tracking the history of an object is not an end in itself but an indispensable process for revealing the vanity of its origins to ascertain the properties of modern domination. Foucault has described genealogy as a "critical historical-philosophical project (Walters, 2012, p. 114)" that is useful for "uncovering mutation" by de-dramatizing the history of a current and often taken-for-granted representation of a problem (Bacchi, 2009, p. 11). Governmentality is also important for interrogating the art of governing and creating empirical maps of historical-philosophical lineages that draw on political rationalities and techniques (Rose, O'Malley & Valverde, 2012). In this sense, genealogy is well-suited for governmentality studies. Therefore, by tracing the historical development of South Korean policies and institutions for North Korean defectors, this study examines the operation of power within South Korean government policies and institutions designed for North Korean defectors. Utilizing Foucauldian governmentality and genealogy is an important step toward discovering the implications of governmental strategies that concern North Korean defectors and form part of South Korea's 21st century nation-building project.

My analysis is based on textual data, centered on the National Assembly minutes for the last 20 years (1998–2017) as well as the press, to explore policy discourse. Policy discourse that uses telegraphic speech, metaphors, and synecdoche can be effective in communicating with or persuading people in a limited amount of time (Stone, 2012). These rhetorical devices are concise and symbolic, but can still carry a large amount of information. Additionally, policy actors often use emblematic means, such as polarized words or binary pairs, to compete effectively. Binaries

can simplify complex relationships by excluding opponents or establishing hierarchies (Bacchi, 2012). Therefore, policy discourse analysis is an effective method to detect the capillary form of governmentality.

To achieve maximum effectiveness and efficiency in utilizing genealogy as a method, this study covers the last 20 years (1998-2017), excluding the current Yoon Seok-Yeol government (2022-) and the previous Moon Jae-In government (2017-2022). There are two reasons for this: First, the Kim Dae-Jung and Roh Moo-Hyun liberal governments (1998-2007) were the first regimes after the 1945 division of Korea to recognize North Korea as a partner (Ko, 2008). The recent Moon Jae-In liberal government has declared itself a successor to the Kim and Roh government's perspectives on North Korea and Korea (S.-M. Yoon, 2023). In other words, Moon's policy toward North Korea was understood as an expanded and developed version of the two previous liberal government policies. Additionally, the current Yoon government is considered a different version of the two previous conservative governments (G.-Y. Park, 2023). Therefore, to examine the political and philosophical foundations underlying policies for North Korean defectors, it is appropriate to explore the initial approach and institutionalization. Second, a clear comparison is possible between the first 10 years (1998-2007) and last 10 years (2008–2017) of liberal and conservative governments. This allows us to observe how policies formed and developed during the liberal government period were distorted, changed, and transformed by subsequent conservative governments. This comparison helps us understand the fundamental differences in attitudes toward North Korean defectors entrenched in the policies of the political forces that led to South Korea's modern politics.

Background: Changing Perspectives toward North Korean Defectors (1960s~1990s)

It is noteworthy that slow and subtle changes have occurred in the ways in which North Korean defectors have historically been conceptualized in South Korea. because naming is a political act and policy that reflects the existing power dynamics (Butler, 1997, 36; Parkin, 1988). By analyzing the process and context of naming policies, we can better understand the governmentality inherent in political actions and policies. The table below presents the transformations of how North Korean defectors have been named and how their social status has changed throughout modern South Korean history.

Table 1.

Year	Name	Definition	Act	Ministry
since 1962	Guisoon ja (or Guisoon Yong Sa)	A person (or warrior) who was an enemy but who voluntarily returns to and submissively obeys South Korea	The Act on the Special Protection and Support of <i>Guisoon ja</i> and Persons of Distinguished Services to the State (1962) The Special Compensation Law for the <i>Guisoon Yong Sa</i> (1979)	Ministry of Patriots and Veterans Affairs
1993–1997	<i>Guisoon</i> Compatriots	Compatriot who was an enemy but who voluntarily returns to and submissively obeys South Korea	The Act on the Protection of <i>Guisoon</i> Compatriots (1993)	Ministry of Health and Social Affairs
1997	Bukhan ital - jumin	Resident escaping from North Korea	The <i>Bukhanitaljumin</i> Protection and	
2005~	. Saeteomin	People seeking a new land	Settlement Support Act	Ministry of
The mid- 2000s~	Multicultura 1 families	Roughly indicating non-South Korean residents	(In English, the Act is introduced as the North Korean Refugee Protection and Settlement Support Act)	Unification

Transformations of North Korean Defectors' Names, Relevant Acts, and Government Departments in Charge

*Referred from (Ryu, 2020).

Since the division of Korea in 1945, laws and policies relevant to North Korean defectors have been transformed according to the needs of South Korean society throughout its modern history. Their existence in South Korea has been interpreted differently, depending on these needs. Until the 1980s, the Cold War influenced the government's vision of North Korean defectors. These modes of relating to defectors are similar to the refugee discourse in liberal Western societies during the Cold War era. This atmosphere began to change slightly in the 1990s, when South Korea's social stability and economic superiority over North Korea were accomplished. Instead of the Ministry of Patriots and Veterans Affairs, the Ministry of Health and Social Affairs began working with defectors. The annual influx of North Korean defectors grew rapidly beginning in the late- 1990s, and the terms used to describe them became more value-neutral. This illustrates how the South Korean government began to view North Korea as a partner instead of an enemy in the quest for Korean unification. There were 71 defectors in 1998, 148 in 1999, 312 in 2000, and 1894 in 2004.⁴) In order to address the growing number of defectors, South Korea enacted the North Korean Refugee Protection and Settlement Support Act in 1997. In this Act, "the North Korean Refugee is referred to as Bukhan ital jumin, meaning "resident escaping (or deviating) from North Korea." Compared to previous terms starting with "Gui-soon," Bukhan ital jumin seems neutral because it emphasizes the South Korean government's responsibility to defectors as residents in South Korea (S.-H. Lee, 2013). The government department responsible for defectors shifted to the Ministry of Unification in 1998. This demonstrates that the South Korean government no longer considers North Korea to be a rival regime but rather a partner for Korean unification. Defectors have also begun to be perceived as human resources for future Korean unification (S.-H. Lee, 2013). Likewise, throughout modern South Korean history, defectors have been conceptualized, not in terms of their own identities, based on their utility for the South Korean government. Therefore, when analyzing policies targeting North Korean defectors, it is crucial to examine the interests and perceived benefits of the South Korean government. By doing so, we can better understand why North Korean defectors continue to face challenges despite the relatively abundant policy attention.

- · Policy Criteria for the Inclusion of North Korean Defectors
- · Political Modes of Inclusion: Vocal Actors
- Victims of Human Rights Violation?

The liberal and progressive political forces in South Korea have been unable to take decisive action against North Korean defectors because of their adherence to the principle of non-intervention in matters related to North Korea. This principle helps define defectors as quasi-foreigners who are immune to South Korean sovereign power when they are outside the Korean Peninsula. This principle was introduced during the Kim Dae-Jung liberal government (1998-2002) and formed part of the Sunshine Policy, along with non-denunciations and non-criticism (Haggard, 2012). Advocates of the policy consider maintaining an open dialogue with North Korea a top priority, highlighting it is as a fundamental way to resolve disputes relating to the Korean peninsula, including human rights issues in North Korea. In an interview with the BBC on October 24, 2000, President Kim Dae-Jung declared that releasing North Koreans from the threat of starvation and the fear of war would significantly improve their human rights (as opposed to engaging in direct interference with their human rights issues) (Y.-M. Choi, 2000). In September 2000, as a manifestation of the non-interference principle, 63 long-term communist prisoners who were spies sent to the south were repatriated to the North by the Kim Dae-Jung liberal government (J.-M. Park, 2013). Likewise, instead of adopting a transcendent standard, such as the human rights-based approach (S.-S. Park, 2015), liberal and progressive forces try to contextualize North Korean defectors' issues and pursue Korean peninsularization by understanding the singularity of the two Koreas in their relationship with one another (J.-S. Kim, 2007).

However, in domestic politics, particularly when the North–South relationship is strained, the principle of non-interference has given conservative force ammunition the claim that universal human rights are viciously ignored by liberal and progressive forces. For example, in 2011, the conservative party tried to pass the Resolution on Overseas North Korean Defectors' Human Rights in the National Assembly, and, in 2013, it proposed revisions to the North Korean Refugees Protection and Settlement Support Act in order to legally expand the scope of the definition of defectors.⁵) In these cases, the liberals and progressives could not do anything but vote against the conservatives' actions or simply give up voting on issues relating to North Korean defectors outside South Korea. Given the unstable relationship between North and South Korea, passive responses by liberals and progressives continued during Yoon's current government. Thus, National Assembly members (self-declared) representing North Korean defectors belong to the conservative party, and conservatives tend to dominate defector-relevant discourse over time.

The policies for North Korean defectors of the Lee Myung-bak and Park Geun-hye conservative governments (2008–2017) reflected the international perspective of North Korean defectors. First, the conservative content, often citing the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, states that North Korean defectors are political refugees running away from the brutal human rights violations of an anti-government organization (understood as the North Korean government in South Korea) (H. Shin & Lee, 2018). Conservative President Lee Myung-Bak (2008–2012) kept domestic and international declarations throughout his tenure that South Korea would seek the universal values of mankind and break away from passive approaches toward North Korea on human rights issues.⁶) The next conservative President Park Geun-Hye (2013–2016) followed the same route. From a conservative perspective, regardless of whether the defectors are inside or outside South Korea, they are South Korean citizens entitled to be protected or saved by the South Korean government.

In summary, the liberal government's policy toward North Korean defectors implicitly acknowledges North Korea as a sovereign state within the unique context of inter-Korean relations. Conservative governments, while championing liberal human rights, often employ Cold War imagery of desirable refugees (Whistaker, 1998) to govern both North and South

Koreans. Despite the differences in governmentality between liberal and conservative governments, North Korean defectors often find that being stereotyped as "desirable refugees" is a strategic advantage for integration into South Korean society, given the ongoing uncertainty in inter-Korean relations.

Subjects Dedicated to the Liberal Democracy

North Korean defectors, during their first re-socialization process, do not have opportunities to experience diverse perspectives, but liberal democracy, which is almost synonymous with anti-communism injected by the U.S. (D.-C. Kim, 2018). In South Korea, the term "liberal" in "liberal democracy" has evolved as a politically symbolic term used as ammunition against socialism or communism recalling the North Korean regime. In the first phase in South Korea, defectors are quarantined in government institutions, which generally reflects a conservative standpoint. During this phase, the defectors must be closely scrutinized and judged by the NIS as North Korean defectors, North Korean spies, or Korean-Chinese, who covet government aid to defectors (Lim, 2020; S.-J. Choi, 2012). This process appears sensible given that both Koreas are still technically at war. However, while in the investigation center, which is notoriously known as the "South Korean Guantanamo" (S.-S. Kim, 2014), defectors were in danger of being held in solitary confinement during the entire investigation process (for one to three months) (Noh, 2017). Thus, the coercive investigation of defectors who do not know about the South Korean social system or their proper rights in South Korea, including their right to access lawyers, renders them obedient to NIS officers (S.-S. Kim, 2014). Furthermore, after this investigation, the defectors were sent again to the North Korean Refugee Protection Center. After completing the program in the center (it takes three months or longer), defectors are released into society.⁷) However, they have been continuously protected by local policemen for five years or longer to ensure their safe settlement and integration into South Korean society. From the defectors' perspective, police officers' protection is often considered surveillance (J. Lee, 2022).

Meanwhile, South Korean conservative groups and U.S. NGOs working on North Korean human rights issues have provided various forms of support to North Korean defectors (D. D. S. Jeong, 2020; Kwak, 2016) which serve as compensation for defectors who take anti-communist or pro-American stances (J.-T. Lee, 2015; Yoo-Mee Kim, 2016; L.-I. Jeong, 2012). Some support is designed to encourage defectors to establish NGOs that denounce human rights issues in North Korea or destabilize the North Korean government (J.-T. Lee, 2015). However, these radical movements by defector NGOs arouse antipathy against defectors in South Korean society. Ji Seung-Ho, a North Korean defector praised by US President Donald Trump in his 2018 State of Union addresses, shows how pro-American stances can isolate defectors. Supported by the conservative side to build an NGO working for human rights issues in North Korea, Ji was recommended by the conservative party and elected as a proportional, representative member of the National Assembly in the 2020 general election. However, such support eventually estranged Ji from South Korean liberals, progressives, and other North Korean defectors who did not support these movements (Ryu, 2020). Tae Young-Ho, another North Korean defector and current National Assembly member of the conservative party, was formerly supported by the US government. His stance on South Korean politics is similar.

In summary, upon arrival in South Korea, North Korean defectors learn that their validity is conditional on their willingness or capacity to align with conservative expectations. Therefore, defectors voluntarily develop docile bodies and already have a passive attitude toward social participation. Thus, it is not surprising that Cho Myung-Chul, the first North Korean defector to become a National Assembly member, proposed a bill in 2013 to extend defectors' period of police officer protection from five to eight years. Consequently, policies targeting North Korean defectors have constructed their identities within South Korean society as compliant, ideal refugees, reflecting Cold War ideological constructs.

Social Modes of Inclusion: An Assemblage of Reminiscence

Not Migrants, But Second-Class Citizens

Although defectors generally complain about the South Korean public's indifference toward them (Kirk, 2016), they, unlike other migrants, have been given special treatment owing to their Korean ethnicity and North Korean origin. Almost all policymakers, regardless of their ideological inclinations, treat defectors residing in South Korea as special beings who fit outside the categories of migrants or welfare recipients, and who deserve more attention than other migrants. In the Unification, Foreign Affairs and Trade Committee held in September 2006, Choi Jae-Cheon, a National Assembly member from the Liberal Party, worried that if the government cared less about the defectors' social adaptation, "North Korean defectors [residing in South Korea] would turn into migrants" (UFAaTC, 2006, p. 31). In the government inspection in October 2015, a conservative National Assembly member, Kim Young-Wo, stated that "North Korean defectors are not simply subject to welfare policy, but they are also [a symbol of] unification in advance" (FAaUC, 2015b, p. 12), which is a rhetorical expression describing the defectors. A symbolic leftist politician, Roh Hoe-Chan, as well described North Korean defectors as "[a symbol of] our future we have met in advance" (Roh, 2018). These typical remarks about defectors residing in South Korea are overwhelmingly imbued with attachment to Korean ethnicity. Markus Bell (2019) observed this aspect and argued that Korean ethnic nationalism makes defectors "acceptable refugees" unlike other migrants and refugees in South Korea.

Nevertheless, the special treatment of North Korean defectors could cause unexpected problems, even if the treatment stems from the South Korean government's intention to be more inclusive. As an attempt to embrace North Korean defectors as members of South Korean society, in 2005, the Ministry of Unification under the Roh Moo-Hyun liberal government suggested that a new name be used to refer to the defectors: Saeteomin, meaning "people having hope for life in a new land." The new term was the finalist in a contest hosted by the Ministry of Unification to remove the negative impressions and political discomfort which previous terms, such as "enemy people who submit or obey without defying (guisoon ja)" or "people escaped from North Korea (talbuk ja)" are likely to connote. Nevertheless, this new name was criticized for having been selected without meaningful consultation with North Korean defectors (H.-J. Lee, 2005). Consequently, some North Korean defectors plainly voiced their opposition to the new name, arguing that it ambiguously represented their identity and made them sound like second-class citizens who were not the same as South Koreans (S.-W. Park, 2007). By the end of 2008, the Ministry of Unification recommended that the name Saeteomin not be used (G.-W. Lee, 2012). Nevertheless, the attempt to change the names of the defectors was repeated. In 2017, the Seoul City Government made another attempt to look for a name for the defectors with the same rationales and "resident who has defected for a new dream (Saekkum jumin)" was decided as a new name. However, this attempt ended without an official announcement of the contest winner, because a rejection of the new name was expected (S.-G. Hwang, 2017; Ha, 2017). These kinds of repetitive government blunders demonstrate how technologies devised according to the South Korean-centered perspective can wander off points and backfire.

In summary, North Korean defectors have been treated differently from other migrants because they are Korean blood brothers who deserve special privileges. While presented as an act of goodwill, this specialized treatment is underpinned by a governmentality that seeks to quickly assimilate North Korean defectors into South Korean society. Consequently, the privileges afforded to defectors paradoxically serve to otherize them by obscuring their unique North Korean identity.

Nostalgic Beings of Mythical Korean-ness

Female or adolescent defectors are expected to be equipped with

traditional Korean qualities that are closer to myth than reality. When the issue of North Korean defector students' maladjustment in schools was discussed, Kim Young-Wo, a member of the conservative party, remarked that to solve their maladjustment in schools, "our [Korean] unique sentiments ... can be highlighted as advantages of the adolescent defectors" (FAaUC, 2015b). This remark demonstrates the singularity of the Korean ethnicity, which is hypothetical but considered advantageous for them. Such ideas even consider adolescent defectors as "assets for unification" or "future leaders for the age of unification" (Pyun, 2015) and justify the differential treatment of adolescent defectors and other adolescent migrants. In 2014, for instance, the conservative President Park Geun-Hye declared that "unification is a bonanza" which should be understood as an investment in the future instead of a cost (K.-J. Jeong, 2014). A few days after Park's speech, the government gave elementary schools 100 won (around \$895 USD) in aid for each North Korean defector child. The defector students receive special treatment because of their North Korean origin, particularly in comparison to those who also share a Korean lineage (e.g., Korean-Chinese or Korean-Russian children of multicultural families).

However, despite special treatment, the diversity among adolescent defectors is neglected. Many of them have multiple or ambiguous identities because they were not born or raised in North Korea but in China (or other countries), and their parents' backgrounds are also diverse.⁸) Furthermore, many adolescent defectors deviate from the typical imagery of Koreans in reality, and depending on their backgrounds, some of the adolescents' differences can be significant enough to define them as a different ethnicity (Ryu, 2020): they do not get along with native South Korean students, they are not fluent in Korean, and their parents are, by and large, laborers working in an industrial complex near the school (Ryu, 2020).

Female defectors are doubly stereotyped as ethnic and sexual beings. In the South Korean marriage market, particularly in comparison to female marriage migrants from other countries, female North Korean de-

fectors are advertised as traditionally sexualized and ethnically Korean bodies. Thus, by bringing nostalgic and traditional images of (mythical) Korean women to the forefront, marriage agencies can justify and stimulate the distorted desire to exploit female defectors. They are generally depicted as women who embody traditional Korean values: women who respect traditions, such as men's dominance over women, obedience to their parents-in-law, and a disposition toward a family oriented, innocent, submissive, and dependent character (S. Kim, 2015, p. 238). Female defectors are also portrayed as lonely and helpless because, under the circumstances of a divided Korea, they do not have a family or hometown to go back (or run away) to unlike foreign women (S. Kim, 2015, p. 247). Conversely, the hardships and risks that female defectors endure are valuated as their strength and ability to be self-sufficient (O, 2018). Government housing is advertised as an advantage to financially challenged suitors (Y.-H. Jang, 2014). Additionally, their Korean ethnicity is advertised as an advantage in marriage because it offers not only seamless communication and cultural similarity, but also blunt assurance against mixed-blood in future generations; agencies straightforwardly advertise that "[marriage with the female defectors can] prevent mixed-blood children" or "protect [Korean] pure-blood" (S.-J. Park, 2014). Depending on how female North Korean defectors are depicted, the marriage market can be seen as part of a technology that steers these women toward serving roles that South Korean society expects them to perform. These traditional maternal roles support South Korean men's families and produce their babies.

Ultimately, the governmentality exercised over adolescent and female North Korean defectors molds them to conform to traditional, nostalgic roles. Policies reflecting this governmentality steer the interests of these defectors toward the values demanded by patriarchal South Korean society. These policies obscure the diverse cultural identities of female North Korean defectors.

Economic Modes of Inclusion: Dutiful Workers

North Korean defectors' efforts to achieve economic self-reliance are thought to prove their contribution to South Korean society (FATaUC, 2012, p.16), and the government provides financial support to them. Support is justified by most policymakers as a privilege of the defectors who had to overcome greater difficulties than other migrants to come to South Korea (J.-H. Hwang, 2018). The North Korean Refugee Protection and Settlement Support Act includes several measures aimed at promoting the stable settlement of defectors.⁹⁾ These include endowment funds for settlements, housing, grants for purchasing household items, employment promotion subsidies, tuition exemptions for primary and secondary schools, and tuition support for universities. This has been enough to garner claims of reverse discrimination against South Koreans who occupy the lowest income bracket (S.-K. Kim, 2017).

Despite the support and attention given to North Korean defectors, they are still likely to be situated in a lower social stratum during the initial phase of their lives in South Korea. Furthermore, their lives can become increasingly isolated. After being released from the North Korean Refugee Protection Center, each defective household was housed in public rental apartments, where the lowest-income groups in South Korea generally live. However, in some areas where the number of North Korean defectors has increased, South Korean residents' dissatisfaction with defectors has also increased (W.-J. Yoon & Joo, 2016), who are prone to move out of these neighborhoods. Even when defectors move out of public rental apartments at their own expense, their situations do not differ significantly. North Korean defectors, as low-income earners, are likely to form enclaves in neighborhoods on the outskirts of urban areas, and then the spatial concentration of defectors accelerates (I.-K. Park, Choi, Ko & Shin, 2022). Consequently, defectors complain that their residences do not differ much from their community lives in the North Korean Refugee Protection Center because, in their daily lives, they rarely communicate with South Korean natives (D.-M. Jeong,

2023).

North Korean defectors have made efforts to overcome this unfavorable situation; however, ordinary defectors have experienced setbacks in their economic integration. Although the majority of North Korean defectors have limited work experience and educational backgrounds, even when defectors have decent work experience in North Korea, their credentials are hardly recognized, nor do they contribute to promotions or higher salaries in their jobs in South Korea (S.-Y. Park, 2021; Sun et al., 2005). This phenomenon is similar to the lack of recognition of foreign credentials of migrants, particularly those originating from developing countries. Epistemological and ontological misperceptions of differences and knowledge amplify the idea that foreign credentials are deficient, inferior, invalid, and incompatible in the receiving society. Commitments to positivity and universality have caused this idea to endure (Guo, 2009). Consequently, defectors who are qualified technicians generally work in 3D (dangerous, difficult, and dirty) jobs that South Koreans generally avoid. The government has a tendency to provide administrative and financial support to steer defectors toward areas of the labor market, such as agriculture, which have a high demand for labor but are typically rejected by South Korean workers (Lim, 2019). Hence, many of the defectors' coworkers are likely to be migrant workers; thus, the defectors' isolation in their workplaces and their sense of deprivation in South Korea have deepened.

North Korean defectors also experience setbacks in their economic integration because of the mechanisms that make rich defectors even richer and poor defectors even poorer. A few defectors who were well-educated in North Korea and engaged in higher-status professions in North Korea (senior military figures, professors, journalists, and other similar positions, for instance) could have opportunities to find quality jobs in South Korean society (L.-I. Jeong, 2014). Interestingly, the rich-get-richer mechanism existing among defectors is likely similar to past mechanisms that, in the aftermath of the Cold War, differentially validated defectors according to the importance of the secret information they provided about

North Korea when they defected (M.-J. Jeong, 2009; Ryu, 2020). For instance, when Cho Myong-Chul, a professor at Kim Il-sung University, one of the most prominent universities in North Korea, was elected in 2012 as a proportional representative member of the National Assembly, many ordinary defectors did not acknowledge him as their representative because he was thought to have vested interests in North Korea (P.-G. Lee, 2012; S.-W. Kim, 2012). Tae Young-Ho, another North Korean defector and National Assembly member elected in 2020, became the subject of controversy when it was revealed that his property, worth 18 billion won (\$1.61 million USD), was acquired in South Korea after a short period of four years (Yu-Min Kim, 2020). Consequently, wealth becomes polarized among defectors, deepening the frustration of ordinary defectors who occupy the lowest-income bracket.

In conclusion, while the government promotes economic self-sufficiency among North Korean defectors, they are often directed toward labor markets shunned by South Koreans. This is analogous to the practice of importing foreign labor to fill labor shortages in sectors that native workers avoid. Additionally, low-income defectors face persistent segregation from South Korean natives in terms of residence, and are concentrated in areas that South Koreans tend to avoid. This contrasts with the notion that the political and social governmentality of North Korean defectors is nominally based on their shared ethnic identity as Koreans. Instead, it mirrors the broader pattern of segregating and exploiting migrant workers for economic benefit.

Causes of Policy and Reality Mismatch and Policy Implications

As analyzed above, the policy discourses surrounding North Korean defectors suggest that the political, social, and economic modes of North Korean defectors are necessary for them to be included as exemplary South Korean citizens. However, the maladjustment has intensified. Therefore, it is worth analyzing what causes such a mismatch between policies and the reality faced by defectors. Based on these findings, we

propose policy recommendations to address these issues.

Diversification of defecting reasons

Although many outside observers consider human rights to be the sole issue that motivates North Koreans to defect, today the motives that drive them to leave have diversified. Most experts agree that prior to the 1990s, when the number of defectors was small, North Koreans defected mainly for political reasons, and since the 1990s, their motivations have been mainly economic (M.-S. Jang & Lee, 2009). In practice, they are regarded as a group of migrant workers in South Korea (Jeon, Yu, & Lee, 2011, p. 220). Since the 2000s, the popularity of South Korean dramas and pop songs has stimulated North Koreans' curiosity about South Korea,¹⁰ leading the younger generations to defect (J.-H. Lee, 2019). Most recently, defectors' motives have also included the desire to expose their children to globalized education or shirk the responsibilities associated with problems related to their businesses (Hyun-Ja Kim, 2018; E.-M. Shin, 2015; Y.-J. Lee, 2018). Therefore, there is a significant gap between the reasons for defection imagined by conservatives and the real ones.

Consequently, support policies for North Korean defectors should not be predicated exclusively on Western liberal human-rights norms. This is evidenced by conflicts arising between a minority of defectors affiliated with US-based human rights NGOs and South Korean citizens, and the majority of defectors seeking to adapt to South Korean society. While defectors' human rights are undeniably significant, it is imperative to acknowledge that a country's democratization is most effectively achieved through endogenous processes. Paradoxically, external pressures can exacerbate authoritarian tendencies.

The South Korean government should prioritize policies aimed at providing North Korean defectors with the resources necessary to establish themselves in South Korea and facilitate their integration into South Korean society. Specifically, the government should develop applicable mechanisms to validate the skills and qualifications of defectors and ensure their recognition in the South Korean labor market. Furthermore, efforts should be made to foster increased interaction between defectors and South Korean civil society. While a direct replication of the German model, which allowed East Germans to interact with civilians in West Germany after a brief period of administrative processing (Jae-Hoon Lee, 2010), may not be viable, South Korea can learn from the German experience and create an environment that empowers defectors to assume an active role as citizens in a democratic society.

Korean ethnic identity belonging nowhere

North Korean defectors have been suffering from a sense of belonging nowhere at present. First, the relationship between North Korean defectors and South Korean citizens stands in limbo due to the unstable nature of the relationship between the North and South Koreas. Second, North Korean defectors' social positions tend to oscillate between those of Koreans and multicultural beings according to their circumstances. In the Ministry of Health and Welfare and the Ministry of Education, for instance, defectors fall into the subcategory of multicultural families (MoEaHRD, 2006; MoHaW, 2019). Similarly, the Ministry of Gender Equality and Family, which is in charge of the Multicultural Families Support Act, has claimed that North Korean defectors are part of the multiculture (-al) in South Korea (Kang, 2015). Although the Ministry of Unification, in charge of the administration of defectors, proclaims that North Korean defectors are not multicultural families but one people with South Koreans (Kang, 2015), the Ministry also pairs defectors and multicultural families together in areas where there are events needing cooperation with the private sector, such as visiting the demilitarized zone (DMZ) or the War Memorial of Korea and participating in camps for education about the unification of Korea. Therefore, the two groupsmulticultural families and North Korean defectors-are defined as legally different, but in practice, they are treated as a single category when deemed necessary.11)

However, when defectors are treated as multicultural families, their disappointment increases, unlike other migrants (Lim, 2022). Against this background, some defectors who have remigrated to America, Canada, and other European countries clarify that discrimination against them by natives in other countries is more persistent than discrimination by South Koreans. The defectors are aware that discrimination in other countries is against colored people, and the defectors can be part of "other colored minorities" (Song, 2015).

Furthermore, some North Korean defectors tragically maintained their North Korean identity because of the ceasefire situation rather than the end of the Korean War. On April 8, 2016, a high-profile news outlet reported a mass defection of North Korean restaurant workers, drawing South Koreans' attention just five days ahead of the 2016 general election in South Korea. However, later, some waitresses publicly demanded their repatriation to North Korea because the South Korean NIS had kidnapped them (Hancocks, Kim, and Seo, 2018; O'conner, 2018). In 2019, international lawyers belonging to the International Association of Democratic Lawyers and the Confederation of Lawyers of Asia and the Pacific called for waitresses' defection and abduction and recommended that the South Korean government send them back to the North (Choe, 2017; Ji, 2019). Other defectors have either publicly protested their unmet need for repatriation to North Korea or privately looked for ways to return (Carney, 2017; Hass, 2018). In addition, there are North Korean defectors in South Korea whose cognitive identities are citizens of a future united Korea instead of belonging to either North or South Korea (Ryu, 2020).

Consequently, contrary to the preconceived notions of South Korean policymakers, North Korean defectors exhibit diverse identities that do not align with the monolithic concepts of the Korean people. Furthermore, pragmatic policy imperatives often result in the conflation of defectors with other immigrant groups, leading to feelings of alienation and marginalization. The nostalgic views of female and youth defectors reinforce harmful stereotypes and exacerbate their social challenges. Consequently, support policies for defectors must be reconceptualized from a demand-driven perspective. From a broader perspective, North Korean children and adolescent defectors from diverse migration backgrounds should be protected from discrimination based on the notion of monolithic Koreanness. Educational programs for these individuals should foster a sense of belonging within South Korean society, while promoting intercultural understanding and respect for diversity.

Conclusion

Consequently, despite policies for North Korean defectors that allegedly support their self-reliance in South Korea, their characteristics have been fixed by a narrowly defined, exemplary citizen, which is derived from the assemblage of a set of preferential characteristics rooted in 20th century South Korea. Specifically, to be recognized as South Korean citizens, defectors are expected to show that they are politically conservative and antagonistic toward North Korea, culturally and ethnically Korean enough to integrate into society, and economically self-reliant enough to obey the orders of the South Korean economy. In terms of governmentality, it is important to understand that the political, social, and economic characteristics that North Korean defectors are expected to display not only subjectivize defectors but also contribute to determining the citizenship hierarchy of non-South Koreans. That is, the desirability of these characteristics can be projected onto other migrants and can significantly impact the identification of other ethnic minorities. For example, migrants who fail to meet at least one of their political, social, or economic expectations risk moving down the ethnic hierarchy and being valued less than other migrants. Consequently, analyzing the governmentality of North Korean defectors as part of the 21st century nation-building project in South Korea helps reveal how the ethnic hierarchy may not be determined by a single condition, such as race, gender, or religion. South Korea's ethnic hierarchy reflects its unique historical and geopolitical experiences. These findings can be utilized as criteria for studying other societies in which issues relating to ethnicities, migrants, and multiculturalism do not match Western experiences squarely. This study serves as a foundation for reorienting support policies for North Korean defectors. Based on the policy directions articulated in this study, further research should be conducted to develop specific policies for North Korean defectors. This study did not fully explore North Korean defector policies in comparison to policies for other immigrants. Thus, future studies should compare the two policy areas to enhance the effectiveness of policies for North Korean defectors and explore ways to contribute to the integration of a multicultural society.

Note

- 1) Everyday usage of the term "multicultural families" refers to families composed of South Korean men and migrant women who are generally from developing countries.
- 2) The rate of suicide in South Korea is 26 per 100,000 in 2021. This figure is the highest among OECD member countries and South Korea has ranked the first place.
- 3) From 2004 to 2014, around 4000 North Korean defectors had applied refugee status in the U.S, Canada, and European countries. The majority of them were supposed as the defectors re-migrating from South Korean citizenship (H.-Y. Lee, 2015, p. 18). In addition, the New York Times reported for the 5 years (2012–2017), 25 defectors went back to North Korea (Choe, 2017).
- 4) The sharp increase had been caused by not only development in South Korea, but also the collapse of the socialist market economy and continuous natural disasters in North Korea (D.-H. Kim, 2005).
- 5) Prior to its revision in 2017, only North Korean children born in North Korea were eligible for South Korean government support.
- 6) President Lee Myung-Bak urged international intervention to the human rights of North Korea, in 2008, as a representative of South Korea on the United Nations Human Rights Council, and, in 2011, as a keynote speaker at the 66th UN General Assembly.
- 7) The defectors must spend a minimum of five months in quarantine (this entire process can last nearly one year) in the investigation center and the North Korean Refugee Protection Center.
- 8) Their parents' backgrounds can be classified by several cases: both North Korean defector parents, a single North Korean defector parent whose North Korean spouse is in North Korea, a single North Korean defector whose spouse is a Chinese in China (or other foreigners), a North Korean defector and a South Korean, or a North Korean and a

marriage migrant etc.

- 9) The amount or value of these supports has declined relative to the amounts given in the past when defectors were scarce (M.-J. Jeong, 2009). In the early 2000s, the total amount of initial financial aid (including housing) was around 3 thousand won (\$26.8 thousand USD); this amount decreased to 2 thousand won (\$17.9 thousand USD) in the 2010s (J.-S. Lee, 2017). Other financial supports are now given under specific conditions, such as, for instance, when they are hired and when they enter universities.
- 10) In the 2000s, the most available method to enjoy South Korean pop culture was compact disks smuggled through China. In the 2010s, USB substituted for compact disks.
- 11) One of public broadcasting companies, MBC, aired a TV show titled as "Multicultural, Hope Project: We are Korean (damunhwa huimang peulojegteu: ulineun hangugin)" (from 2010 to 2014) and its cast included multicultural families and North Korean defectors.

References

- Bacchi, Carol. (2009). Analysing Policy: What's the Problem Represented to Be? Pearson Education.
- ——. (2012). Introducing the "What's the Problem Represented to Be?" Approach. Engaging with Carol Bacchi: Strategic Interventions and Exchanges. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1017/UPO978098717 1856.003.
- *BBC.* (2000). "Kim Hails Peace Prize Boost," October 24, 2000. Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/987017.stm.
- Bell, Markus. (2019). "Why South Korea Treats North Korean Defectors Differently to Other Refugees: Ethnic Nationalism, Culture Likely Major Reasons." NK News, May 10, 2019.
- Butler, Judith. (1997). Excitable Speech: A Politics of the Performative. New York: Routledge.
- Carney, Matthew. (2017). "After Fleeing North Korea, Some Defectors Want to Go Back to Life under Kim Jong-Un." *Abc News*, December 14, 2017. Retrieved from https://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-12-15/north-korean-defectors-returning-to-the-hermit-kingdom/9254654.
- Choe, Sang-Hun. (2017). "North Korean Defector, 'Treated Like Dirt' in South, Fights to Return." *The New York Times*, August 5, 2017. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/05/world/asia/north-korea-defector-south-korea.html.
- Choi, Seung-Jin. (2012). "Gugjeongwon Jigwon, Bolpeneulo Talbugja Meolileul... [The Staff of the National Intelligence Service, (Stabs) a North Korean Defector's Head with a Ballpoint Pen]." *Hankyoreh*, March 23, 2012. Retrieved from http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/rights/524997.html.
- Choi, Young-Mook. (2000). "Bugingwon Dangbungan Geolon Anheulgeo [BBC Interview of President Kim: Will Not Mention about Human Rights Issue in North Korea for a While]." DongA Ilbo, October 24, 2000. Retrieved from http://www.donga.com/news/ar-

26 OMNES: The Journal of Multicultural Society | 2025. Vol.15 No.1

ticle/all/20001024/7598958/1.

- Chung, Joo-shin. (2020). "Analysis of North Korean Defectors' Tendencies by Period: Focused on Arrival and Initial Settlement Process." *Korea and Global Affairs* 4(3): 5-40.
- Dean, Mitchell. (2010). *Governmentality: Power and Rule in Modern Society*. Los Angeles; London: Sage.
- FAaUC. (2015a). "The 332th Special Committee for Development of North and South Korean Relationship, Cooperation, and Exchange (Minutes of Proceeding)." *The Secretariat of the National Assembly*, April 30, 2015.
- ———. (2015b). "Inspection of State Administration: Foreign Affairs and Unification Committee (Minutes of Proceeding)." *The Secretariat of the National Assembly*, October 8, 2015.
- FATaUC. (2008). "The 278th Foreign Affairs, Trade and Unification Committee (Minutes of Proceeding)." *The Secretariat of the National Assembly*, November 26, 2008.
- ———. (2012). "The 305th Foreign Affairs, Trade and Unification Committee (Minutes of Proceeding)." *The Secretariat of the National Assembly*, February 6, 2012.
- Foucault, Michel. (1981). "The Order of Discourse." In Untying the Text: A Post-Structural Anthology, edited by Robert Young, 48–78. Boston: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Foucault, Michel, Graham Burchell, Colin Gordon, and Peter Miller. (1991). *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality: With Two Lectures by and an Interview with Michel Foucault*. Edited by Graham Burchell, Colin Gordon, and Peter Miller. London: Harvester Wheatsheaf.
- Guo, Shibao. (2009). "Difference, Deficiency, and Devaluation: Tracing the Roots of Non-Recognition of Foreign Credentials for Immigrant Professionals in Canada." *The Canadian Journal for the Study of Adult Education* 22 (1 November): 37–52.
- Ha, Joon-Ho. (2017). "Talbugindeul Byeolnan Hoching Sajeolhabnida [North Korean Defectors, 'We Do Not Want an Odd Name']." *JoongAng*

Ilbo, September 19, 2017. Retrieved from https://news.joins.com/ar-ticle/21944193.

- Haggard, Stephan. (2012). "Summer Reading II: Chung-in Moon on the Sunshine Policy." In North Korea: Witness to Transformation. Washington, D.C. Retrieved from https://www.piie.com/blogs/north-korea-witness-transformation/summer-reading-ii-chung-moon-sunshine-policy.
- Hancocks, Paula, Jungeun Kim, and Yoonjung Seo. (2018). "Restaurant Manager Reveals He Tricked North Korean Waitresses into Defecting." CNN, May 21, 2018. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/21/asia/north-korea-restaurant-defectors-intl/index.html.
- Hass, Benjamin. (2018). "Forever Strangers': The North Korean Defectors Who Want to Go Back." *The Guardian*, April 26, 2018. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/apr/26/forever-strangers-the-north-korean-defectors-who-want-to-go-back.
- Hwang, Jae-Ha. (2018). "Talbugjaneun 'Meonjeo on Tongil'... Nambug 1,2 Deung Simin Nanuji Malla [North Korean Defectors Are 'the Unification in Advance'...Do Not Split South and North Koreans into the First and Second-Class Citizens]." *Yonhapnews*, May 31, 2018. Retrieved from https://www.vna.co.kr/view/AKR20180531152200004.
- Hwang, Seong-Gi. (2017). "Bughan Ital Juminui Gonoe [North Korea Defectors' Agony]." Seoul Shinmun, April 21, 2017. Retrieved from https://www.seoul.co.kr/news/newsView.php?id=20170422023002.
- Im, Min-Hyuck. (2015). "Jayu Chaja Mogsumgeolgo Wassgeonman... Dasi Talbugjadeul Manui Oettan Seom [Unification Is Future: Isolated North Korean Defectors, Although They Come for Freedom...]." *Chosun Ilbo*, March 10, 2015. Retrieved from http://news.chosun.com/site/data/html_dir/2015/03/10/201503100024 9.html.
- Jang, Myong-Sun, and Ae-Ran Lee. (2009). "Seoulsi Bukanitaljuminyeoseong Siltaejosa Mit Jiwonjeongchaek Yeongu [Seoul: Female North Korean Defector Survey and Research of Support Policy]." Seoul Foundation of Women & Family.

- Jang, Yang-Hee. (2014). "Hangug Nae Namnambugnyeo Gyeolhon Jeungga [Increase of Marriages between South Korean Men and North Korean Women in South Korea]." *Voice of America Korea*, February 4, 2014. Retrieved from https://www.voakorea.com/a/1844074.html.
- Jeon, Sunyoung. (2023). "Support system for young North Korean defectors, its problems and proposal for improvement." Peace *and* Unification *Review.* 2(2): 53-81.
- Jeon, Wootack, Shieun Yu, and Yeonwoo Lee. (2011). "Bughanitaljuminui Gugga Jeongcheseong Hyeongseonggwa Yuhyeong [The Patterns and Formation of National Identity among North Korean Refugees in South Korea: A Grounded Theory Study]." Unification Policy Studies 20 (2): 1–36.
- Jeong, Da-Min. (2023). "North Korea: The Real Defectors behind the Success Stories... The 2030 Youth Who Will Die without Anyone Knowing." *BBC Korea*, July 10, 2023. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/korean/features-66063021.
- Jeong, Deborah Da Sol. (2020). "North Korean Refugees Along the Route to Freedom: Challenges Eedom: Challenges of Geopolitics." Independent Study Project(ISP) Collection 3289.
- Jeong, Kwang-Jae. (2014). "Baggeunhye Jeongbu Tongil Daebaglon, Eodikkaji Wassna? [How Far Did President Park Think of 'Unification Is a Bonanza'?]." *Maeill Business News Korea*, November 7, 2014. Retrieved from https://www.mk.co.kr/news/culture/view/2014/11/1400413/.
- Jeong, Lak-In. (2012). "Talbug Danche Keun Donjuleun 'migug Gugmubu' [The North Korean Defector's Big Money Line Is the US State Department]." Sisajournal, November 13, 2012. Retrieved from www.sisajournal.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=136162%0D.
- ———. (2014). "'don Beolgo Myeon-Ye Eodgo, Namhanui Elliteu Dwaesssmda' [Make Money, Get an Honor, and Become a South Korean Elite]." *Sisajournal*, March 18, 2014. Retrieved from http://www.sisapress.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=139090.
- Jeong, Myung-Jin. (2009). "Talbugja Jeongchag, Eotteohge Jiwondoena? [Settlement of North Korean Defectors, How Are They Supported?]."

Tongilnews, July 8, 2009. Retrieved from http://www.tongilnews.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=85316.

- Ji, Dagyum. (2019). "Mother of North Korean Restaurant Worker Calls on South to Return Her Daughter." NK News, September 18, 2019. Retrieved from https://www.nknews.org/2019/09/mother-of-north-korean-restaurant-worker-calls-on-south-to-return-her-daughter/.
- Kang, Tae-Hyun. (2015). "'saeteomineun Damunhwa Gwansim Daesang?'...' sahoe Bogjisa Guggasiheom' Olyu Nonlan ["Is Saeteomin an Interesting Subject Falling into Multiculture(-Al)?" An Error Found in the State Qualification Examination for Social Workers]." Newsin, March 31, 2015. Retrieved from http://www.newsin.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=50981.
- Kim, Dong-Chun. (2018). "Hangukyeong Sinjayujuui Giwoneuroseo Bangongjayujuui: Bangonggukga, Baljeongukgawa Sinjayujuuiui Yeonsokseong[Anti-Communist Liberalism as an Origin of the Korean-Style Neo-Liberalism: Continuity of Anti-Communist and Developmental State to Neo-Liberal." *Economy and Society*, no. 118: 240–76.
- Kim, Doo-Hwan. (2005). "Bug Gyosuga Balghin 90nyeondae 'gonanui Haenggun' 3gaji Iyu [Three Reasons of 'the Arduous March' Indicated by a North Korean Professor]." *Hankyoreh*, October 1, 2005. Retrieved from http://www.hani.co.kr/kisa/section-001005000/2005/10/001005000200510011154593.html.
- Kim, Hanna and Won-ho Park. (2023). "Perceptions of Unification, North Korea, and Acceptance of North Korean Refugees among the Young Generation." *Korean Political Science Review.* 57(4): 59-89.
- Kim Heui Jeong. (2021). "Adaptation of North Korean defector families who resettled in South Korea after leaving South Korea." *Journal of Family Relations*. 26(2): 75-92.
- Kim, Hyo-Jung. (2022). "Defecting to North Korea: At Least 30 North Koreans in 10 Years... Why Do North Koreans Cross the Border Twice?" *BBC Korea*, January 4, 2022. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/korean/news-59856610.

- Kim, Hyun-Ja. (2018). "Jasikgyoyuk, Jaesanmunje, Talbugiyuneun Neomu Dayanghande...[Child Education, Property Issue... Reasons for Defection Are Too Diverse]." *Ohmynews*, March 11, 2018. Retrieved from http://www.ohmynews.com/NWS_Web/View/at_pg.aspx?CNTN_C D=A0002411473.
- Kim, Ji-Seok. (2007). "[Column] Keeping North-South Issues on the Peninsula." *Hankyoreh*, April 14, 2007. Retrieved from http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english edition/e editorial/196274.html.
- Kim, Seong-Won. (2012). "'talbugja Danchedo Ije Sedae Gyoche Pilyohal Ttae Dwaessda' ["It's Time to Replace a Generation of North Korean Defectors"]." UKoreanews, April 30, 2012. Retrieved from http://www.ukoreanews.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=357.
- Kim, Seung-Soo. (2014). "'hangugui Gwantanamo' Talbukja Hapdongsinmunsenteo [North Korean Defectors of Joint Interrogation Center as 'Guantanamo of South Korea']." *Korea Center for Investigative Journalism*, March 18, 2014.
- Kim, Soo-Kyung. (2017). "Bughanitaljumin Jeongchag Jiwonui Banghyanggwa Gwaje: 'boho'eseo 'Tonghab'eulo [Directions and Tasks for Supporting North Korean Defectors' Settlement: From 'Protection' to 'Integration']." Seoul. Retrieved from http://www.kinu.or.kr/pyxis-api/1/digital-files/b0d763a4-87a6-4cc5 -a2e5-b38b3439ade7.
- Kim, Sookyung. (2015). "Soft Talk, Hard Realities: Multiculturalism as the South Korean Government's Decoupled Response to International Migration." Asian and Pacific Migration Journal 24 (1): 51–78.
- Kim, Yoo-Mee. (2016). "The Irony of the North Korean Human Rights Movement." *People's Solidarity for Social Progress*, October 2016. Retrieved from http://www.pssp.org/bbs/view.php?board=j2021&nid=7082.
- Kim, Yu-Min. (2020). "What Is Tae-Goomin's Speaking Fee?...Income Tax Is 1 Billion." *Seoul Shinmun*, April 14, 2020. Retrieved from https://www.seoul.co.kr/news/newsView.php?id=20200414500183.
- Kirk, Donald. (2016). "Inside Hanawon, Where North Koreans Learn the

Capitalist Way of Life." *NK News*, November 28, 2016. Retrieved from h t t p s : / / w w w . n k n e w s . o r g / 2 0 1 6 / 1 1 / i n-side-hanawon-where-north-koreans-learn-the-capital-ist-way-of-life/%0D.

- Ko, Myung-Seop. (2008). "Gugga Dae Minjog [Hankyoreh Prism: State versus. Minjok]." Hankyoreh, April 1, 2008. Retrieved from http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/PRINT/279355.html.
- Kwak, Dong-Ki. (2016). "Talbugja Donbeoli Sudani Doen Bughanin Gwonbeob [North Korean Human Rights Act as a Means to Make Money for Defectors]." *Jajusibo*, December 1, 2016. Retrieved from http://m.jajusibo.com/30534.
- Lee, Gui-Won. (2012). "Talbugja Yeoss Saeteomin Yeoss Talbug-Min..Yongeochajgi Jinhaenghyeong [Talbukja->Saeteomin-> Talbukmin...Efforts Looking for Names Continue]." Yonhapnews, September 6, 2012.
- Lee, Hee-Young. (2015). "Dogilgwa Hangugui Bundan Gyeongheomgwa Sahoe Tonghabui Jeonmangdeul [North Koreans Who Have Come to the South Korean Society: Border between Discrimination and Recognition]." In *Experiences of Territorial Division of Germany and Korea and Prospect of Social Integration*, 13–15. Berlin: Korea Verband and Dongguk University. Retrieved from h t t p s : //w w w . k o r e a v e r b a n d . d e / d o w nloads/files/Integration geteilter Gesellschaften KR.pdf.
- Lee, Hyun-Joo. (2005). "Talbugja Danche, Saeloun Talbugja Myeongching Bandae Ibjang [North Korean Defector Organizations Oppose to a New Name]." *Radio Free Asia*, January 11, 2005. Retrieved from https://www.rfa.org/korean/in_focus/saeteomin-20050111.html?searchterm:utf8:ustring= 새티민 이름.
- Lee, Jae-Hee. (2019). "K-Pop to Inspire Defection?" *KBS News*, August 22, 2019. Retrieved from https://news.kbs.co.kr/news/view.do?ncd= 4267404.
- Lee, Jae-Hoon. (2010). talbugijumini cheoeum mannaneun hangug sahoe "12juui gamog" hanawon [Hanawon, a 12-week prison, is South Korean society that North Korean defectors meet for the first time]. *Hankyoreh*, November 14, 2010. Retrieved from

32 OMNES: The Journal of Multicultural Society | 2025. Vol.15 No.1

http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/politics/defense/448622.html

- Lee, Jin-Seo. (2017). "Talbukja Jeongchakgeummaneuro Saenghwal Andwae[North Korean Refugees Cannot Live on Subsidies]." *Radio Free Asia*, February 23, 2017. Retrieved from h t t p s : // w w w . r f a . o r g / k o r e a n / w e e k l y _ p r ogram/ad81ae08c99d-d480c5b4c90db2c8b2e4/askquestion-02222017151849.html.
 - (2020). "Need to Establish Hana Center to Support Defector Resettlement." *Radio Free Asia*, August 20, 2020. Retrieved from h t t p s : // w w w . r f a . o r g / k o r e a n / w e e k l y _ p r ogram/ad81ae08c99d-d480c5b4c90db2c8b2e4/askquestion-08172020161628.html.
- Lee, Jun-Tae. (2015). "The Formation of a Domestic North Korean Human Rights NGO, Ideology and Activities of NGOs - Focusing on Conservative-Oriented Organizations -." Seoul National University.
- Lee, Jung-hyun. (2022). "One Police Officer Manages 38 Defectors...Privacy Backlash Also Stalls." *Yonhapnews*, January 3, 2022. Retrieved from https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20220103139651004.
- Lee, Poem-Gene. (2012). "Talbugja=bosu? Gyunyeoli Sijag Dwaessda! [North Korean Defectors=Conservatives? The Crack Began!]." Goscon, June 29, 2012. Retrieved from http://www.goscon.co.kr/news/article-View.html?idxno=28219.
- Lee, Seung-Hyun. (2013). "Talbugja Jeongchag Jiwon Jeongchaegui Hyeonjaewa Milae [Report 208: Present and Future of Settlement Support Policy for North Korean Defectors]." Seoul.
- Lee, Young-Jong. (2018). "Namjoseoneulo Yuhag Wassseubneda... Jinhwahaneun Talbug [Came to South Korea for Study... Transforming Motives of Defections]." *JoongAng Ilbo*, March 28, 2018. Retrieved from https://news.joins.com/article/22482389.
- Lemke, Thomas. (2016). "'The Birth of Bio-Politics': Michel Foucault' s Lecture at the Collège de France on Neo-Liberal Governmentality." Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/03085140120042271.
- Lim, Il. (2019). "Encourage North Korean Defectors to Return Home and Farm...Establish a Unified Central and Local Network." *The Tongil*

Shinmun, October 24, 2019. Retrieved from https://www.unityinfo.co.kr/30730.

- ———. (2022). "North Korean Defector's Plea to Yoon Seok-Yeol's Government Is Heard." *The Tongil Shinmun*, May 12, 2022. Retrieved from https://www.unityinfo.co.kr/37064.
- MoEaHRD. (2006). "Damunhwa Gajeong Janyeo Gyoyugjiwon Daechaeg [Measures to Support Education for Children of Multicultural Families]." Ministry of Education and Human Resources Development.
- MoHaW. (2019). "Bokjiro." Ministry of Health and Welfare. 2019. Retrieved from http://bokjiro.go.kr/welInfo/retrieveWelInfoBoxList.do? searchIntClId=09&welSrvTypeCd=02.
- MoU. (2024). North Korean Refugee Resettlement > Current Status. Retrieved from https://www.unikorea.go.kr/unikorea/business/NKDefectors Policy/status/lately/
- Newsfreezone. (2022). "The Times North Korean Defector Sheds Light on Reality in South Korea... 'Suicide Rate and Low Income Rate Are Very High'," January 8, 2022. Retrieved from https://www.newsfreezone.co.kr/news/article-View.html?idxno=355955.
- Noh, Jae-Wan. (2017). "Reduced the Duration of North Korean Defectors' Joint Newspaper from 180 Days to 90 Days." *Radio Free Asia*, October 19, 2017. Retrieved from https://www.rfa.org/korean/in focus/ne-nj-10192017095911.html.
- O'conner, Tom. (2018). "North Korean Waitresses Who 'Escaped' Say They Were Actually Kidnapped by South." *Newsweek*, May 11, 2018. Retrieved from https://www.newsweek.com/north-korea-women-who- escaped-say-they-were-actually-kidnapped-south-922593.
- O, Jong-Chan. (2018). "Bughan Chulsin Yeoseongdeuleun Sunsuhago

Yeppeugo, Saenghwallyeogdo Ganghaeyo [Women from North Korea Is Pure, Pretty, and Responsible]." *Chosun Ilbo*, October 10, 2018. Retrieved from http://news.chosun.com/mis-aeng/site/data/html_dir/2018/10/10/2018101000380.html.

- Park, Gwang-Yeon. (2023). "23rd Anniversary of the June 15 Joint Declaration---The Unification Minister Missed the Ceremony." *Kyosu Shinmoon*, June 15, 2023. Retrieved from https://m.khan.co.kr/politics/north-korea/article/202306151748021#c2b.
- Park, In-Kwon, Un-Jeong ChoiKo, and Chae-Hyun Shin. (2022). "North Korean Defectors' Residential Environment and Local Community."
- Park, Jai In, (2024). "From North Korean defection to family breakdown: North Korean Refugee trauma and mutual influence issues within the family seen through Oral Life Story of North Korean Refugees." *Culture and Politics.* 11(2): 39-67.
- Park, Ju-Min. (2013). "Trapped in South Korea, Veteran Spies Still Believe in the North." *Reuters*, April 29, 2013. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-korea-north-spies/trapped-in--south-korea-veteran-spies-still-believe-in-the-northidUSBRE93S0XG20130429.
- Park, Seong-Woo. (2007). "Don't Call Me Saeteomin." Radio Free Asia, April 16, 2007. Retrieved from https://www.rfa.org/korean/in_focus/nk_defector_term_new_settlers-20070416.html.
- Park, Soo-Ji. (2014). "Sogos Chalimeulo 'Seobangnim'? Gyeolhon Jeongbo Eobche 'talbug Yeoseong Biha' Gwanggo Mului ['Honey' in Underwear? Defamation of 'Female North Korean Defectors' in Advertisement of a Matchmaking Company]." *Hankyoreh*, August 26, 2014. Retrieved from http://www.hani.co.kr/arti/society/society_general/652801.html.
- Park, Soo-Yoo. (2021). "Defected Prosecutors Working as Couriers and Security Guards...Professionalism Shunned." *Channel A*, July 18, 2021. Retrieved from https://v.daum.net/v/k2RFhJ6CG8.
- Park, Sun-Song. (2015). "Bughan Ingwon Munjewa Hanbandoui Pyeonghwajeog Gongjone Gwanhayeo [North Korean Human Rights

Issue and Peaceful Co-Existance in the Korean Peninsula]." In *Experiences of Territorial Division of Germany and Korea and Prospect of Social Integration*, 6–8. Berlin: Korea Verband and Dongguk University.

- Parkin, David. (1988). "The Politics of Naming among the Giriama." *The Socilogical Review* 36 (S1): 61–89.
- Pyun, Sung-Min. (2015). "Talbugmin, Tongilui Sojunghan Jasan [North Korean Defectors, Precious Assets for the Unification]." *JoongAng Ilbo*, June 4, 2015. Retrieved from https://news.joins.com/article/17956424.
- Roh, Hoe-Chan. (2018). "In Facebook [A Book Recommendation Letter], The Book Title: Jonanjadeul: Namgwa Bug, Eodiedo Soghaji Moshan Ideule Gwanhayeo [Castaways: North and South, Those Who Do Not Belong to Any]." 2018. Retrieved from https://hi-in.facebook.com/omyChans/posts/1681616655250469.
- Rose, NIkola, Pat O'Malley, and Mariana Valverde. (2012). "Gunernamentality." *Astrolabio* 8: 113–52.
- Rose, Nikolas, and Peter Miller. (1992). "Political Power beyond the State : Problematics of Government." *The British Journal of Sociology* 43 (2): 173–205.
- Ryu, Yihyun. (2020). Governing Minority Groups in South Korea: A Case Study of Multiculturalism Policy's Inclusions and Exclusions (Doctoral Dissertation, Carleton University).
- Shin, Eun-Mi. (2015). "Don Mani Beoreo Bukan Gayajyo... Talbukjadeurui Jinjja Maeum [After Making Money I'll Go Back to North Korea... North Korean Defectors' Real Intention]." *Ohmynews*, May 1, 2015. Retrieved from http://www.ohmynews.com/NWS_Web/View/at_pg.aspx?CNTN_C D=A0002103674.
- Shin, Hyonhee, and Joyce Lee. (2018). "How a South Korean Security Law Is Becoming Obsolete amid Thaw with North Korea." *Reuters*, October 6, 2018. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-southkorea-securitylaw-ana/how-a-south-korean-security-law-is-becom-

36 OMNES: The Journal of Multicultural Society | 2025. Vol.15 No.1

ing-obsolete-amid-thaw-with-north-korea-idUSKBN1O50FV.

- Song, Ji-Young. (2015). "What Is Life like for North Koreans in Britain?" NK News, October 15, 2015. Retrieved from https://www.nknews.org/2015/10/what-is-life-like-for-north-koreans-in-britain/.
- Stone, Deborah. (2012). Policy Paradox: The Art of Political Decision Making. New York: W.W. Norton & Co.
- Sun, Han-Seung, Il-Gyu Kang, Young-Yun Kim, In-Jin Yun, Young-Hoon Lee, Seong-Hoon Jeong, and Hwa-Soon Kim. (2005). "Bughanitaljuminui Chwieob Siltaewa Jeongchaeggwaje Yeongu [Study for North Korean Defectors' Employment and Policy Issue]." Korean Labor Institute, 2005.
- UFAaTC. (2006). "The 262th Legislation and Judiciary Subcommittee-i (Minutes of Proceeding)." *The Secretariat of the National Assembly*, September 6, 2006.
- Walters, William. (2012). Governmentality. New York: Routledge.
- Whistaker, Reg. (1998). "Refugees: The Security Dimension." *Citizenship Studies* 2 (3): 413–34.
- Yoon, Seung-Min. (2023). "Moon Jae-in 'Still Thinking Cold War'...Yoon Slams Yun's 'North Korea Policy." *Kyunghyangshinmun*, July 3, 2023. Retrieved from https://m.khan.co.kr/politics/politics-general/article/202307032123015#c2b.
- Yoon, Wan-Jun, and Seong-Ha Joo. (2016). "30,000 North Koreans in South Korea... Are You Ready to Live Together?" *DongA Ilbo*, July 23, 2016. Retrieved from https://www.donga.com/news/Politics/article/all/20160723/79342645/1.
- Youm, Yu-Sik, and Yeojeen Kim. (2011). "Bughanitaljuminui Sahoe Yeongyeolmang Hyeongseonggwa Yuhyeonge Daehan Geungeo Ilon Yeongu [A Study on the Development and Types of Social Networks among North Korean Immigrants in South Korea]." *Korean Journal* of Sociology 45 (2): 91–129.

Biographical Note

Yihyun Ryu is a research fellow in the Institute for Democracy, South Korea. Her academic journey started as a master student in Seoul National University and a Ph.D. student in Carleton University in Canada. Dr. Ryu is academically interested in critical discourse analysis and philosophical approach to policies of social diversity and multiculturalism. Her current academic interests are about multiculturalism (nationalism) policy, migration policy, and social diversity, etc. E-mail: yihyunryu520@gmail.com

Date of the submission of the article: April 22, 2024 Date of the peer-review: September 13, 2024 Date of the confirmation of the publication: November 16, 2024